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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 18 October 2018 at 7.00pm
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John Korbey – Vice Chairman
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Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman – Coordinator
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Alan Clark


New Forest District Council



Colin Read







Rosemary Rutins








Nikki Swift








Brian Byrne

New Forest National Park



Steve Avery
Hampshire Police




Robert Mitchell – Chief Inspector 

Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service


Steve Ash – Group Manager


Apologies:

Hythe & Dibden Parish Council



Stephanie Bennett - Treasurer

New Forest District Council 



Bob Jackson – Chief Executive

Hampshire Association of Local Councils

Cllr Mike Evans - Chairman

1. Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 17 representatives from local councils together with Colin Read, Deputy Chief Executive, Rosemary Rutins, Nikki Swift and Brian Byrne from NFDC, Steve Avery from NFNPA, Robert Mitchell from Hampshire Police & Steve Ash of HF&RS.
On Wednesday 12 September 2018, the Chairman attended the Hampshire Playing Fields Association meeting at the Meadowside Leisure Centre in Whiteley. This is a county association that has the power to grant support funding and in some cases loans to many sporting clubs across Hampshire. Not only do they assist sporting clubs financially but give advice regarding grounds and natural turf improvement programs representing the Football Association (FA) and England Cricket Board (ECB).
The Chairman also attended the HALC Board Meeting hosted at the Holiday Inn, Eastleigh on Saturday 15 September 2018 on which occasion the Chairman of HALC informed those present of a number of staff changes following the sad demise of their Chief Executive Steven Lugg, with other employees terminating their employment.

Among issues discussed were Village of the Year, affiliation fees for the ensuing year, LGA Precept consultation and a presentation from Dawn Rayment acting Chief Executive. The county grant to HALC is in danger of being reduced, which will no doubt be reflected in future affiliation fees. The AGM will be held in the Holiday Inn at Eastleigh on Saturday 10 November 2018.
2. Minutes

Minutes of the AGM held on 19 July 2018 at Appendix 1 were approved by those present. 

3. Presentation

The Chairman explained that Cllr Mike Evans, Chairman of HALC had been taken ill at short notice, was advised not to drive earlier today, and therefore tendered his apologies.
4. Safer New Forest Partnership

(a) Steve Ash, Group Manager, Hampshire Fire & Rescue, addressed the meeting on Modern Day Slavery, one of the Safer New Forest Partnership’s priorities for the current year, and arson in the District that Steve Poselthwaite from Fawley reports on for NFALC. 
(b) Ch Inspector Robert Mitchell (Hampshire Constabulary), Brian Byrne and Nikki Swift, (New Forest District Council’s Service Manager for Community Safety and Community Safety Manager respectively) spoke about the priorities for the Safer New Forest Partnership and reported on views expressed by parish council representatives at the meeting of the Partnership on 3 September 2018.
Chief Inspector Robert Mitchell referred to relocation of police forces such that local neighbourhoods and response teams work in modern, fit-for-purpose accommodation while remaining in the centre of the community they serve. Referring to the relocation of Lymington Police Station next year, Barry Rickman said NFDC are pleased to be able to accommodate the police at Lymington Town Hall, working with them for the benefit of the local community and supporting the continued police service in Lymington. 
Chief Insp Mitchell explained the Police estate strategy is to retain police in a mix of new and refurbished bases within the communities they serve. The redevelopment of their estate supports effective delivery of modern policing now and into the future. Several police stations in the New Forest have already closed.  Officers who were based at the Hythe and Ringwood stations have transferred to nearby fire stations. Those serving the New Milton area now work out of the town council offices. 
5. New Forest District Council
Colin Read confirmed that officers based at Lymington police station will transfer to the town hall, which is owned by New Forest District Council, from April next year. Most of the people employed by the district council work at its Lyndhurst headquarters but some are still based at Lymington town hall, such as Tax & Benefits that will transfer by next April.
Colin said a new Chief Planning Officer is being sought, with a start date in the New Year.

Southampton City Council and New Forest District Council are working together to submit business cases to Government to improve air quality. Over a period of 12 weeks councils consulted the public and key stakeholders on proposals for a Clean Air Zone. There were over 9,000 responses to the consultation. NFDC will submit its business case to Government by 31 December 2018. Prior to this it will be discussed at Environment Overview & Scrutiny Panel and then a decision will be taken at Cabinet on 18 Dec 2018.

Colin provided an update on Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMO) Legislation as follows: From 1 October 2018, all houses, bungalows, flats with 5 or more people, forming 2 or more households sharing a kitchen or bathroom, will require an HMO licence. Failure to Licence an HMO could result in an unlimited fine.
In addition, the Government has recently published new Animal Welfare Licensing Regulations 2018 under which a number of animal related activities are all covered under a single type of licence, known as an animal activity licence, rather than under separate licences. Again, the new regulations come into effect from 1 October 2018. 

6. New Forest National Park
Steve Avery referred to the following matters of interest. 
Preparations continue for the Local Plan examination of NPA draft planning policies. The two Government-appointed Planning Inspectors have identified 14 broad topic areas that they wish to discuss at the Examination hearing sessions between 6 and 15 November. 
The public inquiry for the Lyndhurst Park Hotel appeal has now been scheduled to take place from 29 January 2019 for five days. During the period mid-June to mid-September 2018 the shared ecological advice service with NFDC received 54 consultations as well as other enquiries. Support is also being provided to major projects related to Fawley Refinery as well as the ongoing work with Fawley Waterside.

The New Forest National Park Building Design Awards have been launched and updates provided at the recent round of Parish Quadrant meetings. The Awards have been run for three years now and aim to celebrate good design in the National Park, recognizing the contribution it makes to the built heritage of the area. Local councils were encouraged to nominate suitable developments within their areas. Closing date is 31 December 2018.

Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service contacted all New Forest public sector communicators asking them to help put out wild fire warnings through their channels and the coordinated response was commended by HFRS New Forest Group Manager Steve Ash at the Safer New Forest meeting with helping to reduce the number of incidents here. 
The 8-week Future Forest public consultation on the draft proposed actions for managing recreation attracted 1,074 respondents including 40 organisations. On average 78% of people agreed with the actions and only 6% disagreed. Working with the Shared Forest project, the NPA helped launch a ‘keep your distance’ campaign asking people not to feed or touch commoners animals out on the Forest.
7. Future of NFALC

The Chairman referred to Appendix 2, regarding the future of NFALC. Several comments had been received prior to the meeting, as follows:

a) Hordle Parish Council has taken the opportunity to discuss the matter raised and were not in favour of subdividing NFALC.

b) Hyde Parish Council discussed their future attendance at NFALC meetings. Members felt that the meeting was not as useful as the NFNPA Quadrant meeting and that much of the information was repeated, and as the Quadrant meeting was held more locally, it was agreed to only attend Quadrant meetings in the future.

c) Minstead Parish Council believe that the best form for NFALC is as a district wide group.  We have found repeatedly over the years that it is a valuable source of information allowing us to understand issues that affect other areas.  It has also been successful on several occasions as a central point for action.  
· Understanding the withdrawal of council tax support would have been much more difficult without it.

· Pressure on organised cycle events to comply with the New Forest code has been better co-ordinated through NFALC.

· It provides an excellent conduit for contact with the police and fire service at a senior level.

· There have been many other examples as well.

We feel that breaking up the organisation into different areas would be a retrograde step. This would reduce its effectiveness from our point of view and could possibly cause confusion with the existing NFNPA quadrant areas.  Perhaps the number of meetings could be reduced, summer meetings avoided when attendance tends to be lower, and better use be made of technology on occasions.
In conclusion we would like to see NFALC continue in its current form as far as possible.  If we lose it, we will regret it should an issue appear that needs a co-ordinated and concerted response.

d) New Forest National Park Authority Executive Director Steve Avery had responded:
Having discussed the matter with senior colleagues here at the National Park Authority, we believe the current NFALC arrangements work well for our business purposes and complement the NPA hosted parish quadrant meetings. 
From a resources’ point of view, we would find it difficult to service smaller, area-based meetings in addition to the parish quadrant meetings. We see value in attending the present NFALC meetings which are more formal than the parish quadrant meetings and open to all parish and town councils in New Forest District. 
In summary, we find NFALC as presently constituted a useful and worthwhile forum which allows us to report National Park interests to a wider audience and at the same time, to listen to and find out about other matters affecting parishes in the District outside but close to the National Park.

I hope this email helps to clarify the Authority’s position and if you do require any further information, then please do let me know.


The general consensus of those attending the meeting was that the status quo should prevail. The Chairman thanked members for their comments, and continuing support.
8. Neighbourhood Planning

The Chairman referred to Appendix 3. The Co-Ordinator updated members on the recent ECJ ruling affecting Habitats Regulations Assessments.
Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government (MHCLG) had placed all HRA NP technical support on hold with no known end date. This had the potential to delay submission of Neighbourhood Plans and threatened to eat in to the transitional period set out in the new NPPF that takes effect from 24 January 2019.
The Co-Ordinator subsequently wrote to MHCLG expressing concerns and had received a holding letter dated 9 October 2018. [Post meeting note: further correspondence attached]  
9. Queen’s Garden Party

The Chairman referred to Appendix 4 and reminded members of protocol to be adopted, noting parish nominations should be forwarded to NFALC in the first instance and will be considered by HALC before Christmas.
Nominations should be in recognition of past service as Chairmen of Parish Councils and Town Mayors and it is therefore appropriate that outgoing members, rather than those newly-elected, should be invited to attend.
10. May 2019 Elections



Rosemary Rutins outlined some key dates and reminders about the 2019 elections, pointing out Councils should make provision in their budgets for the cost of the elections next May. The quadrennial elections will be held on 2 May 2019. 
Next year, the elections “purdah period” will commence on Friday 22 March 2019 and conclude at 10.00pm on Thursday 2 May 2019 (Polling Day).
11. Any Other Business
Neal Martin from Burley had been invited to join the "Cycle Working Group". Hosted by the NPA, its first meeting will be held on 13th November and members present unanimously agreed that Neal should attend on behalf of NFALC. The New Forest Cycle Working Group is an independent group whose aim is to advise on the formulation of, and contribution to the delivery of cycling-related objectives in the NFPA Partnership Plan, Recreation Management Strategy and Local Transport Plans.
12. Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 17 January 2019 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. 
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.45 pm.           
 Chairman
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